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The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by the 
Regional Director for Africa, which highlights significant developments in the Region, 
including matters arising from discussions at the thirty-sixth session of the Regional 
Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of the Regional 
Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 
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INTRODUCTION 

1• The African Region continues to be in the grip of a severe socioeconomic crisis 
compounded by persistent natural calamities, armed conflicts and political instability. 
There is, however, general agreement that this desperate situation is not the work of a 
divine hand, and that a durable solution is within the scope of the peoples and governments 
concerned, if properly supported by the international community. 

2. Indeed, the African crisis can be described as a blessing in disguise, for it has 
prompted a number of positive factors and attitudinal changes that could significantly shape 
the course of African development for many years to come, including attainment of the 
objective of health for all by the year 2000. One of these factors has been the painstaking 
diagnosis of the root causes of Africa1 s ills, and recognition of the urgent need for the 
governments and external development partners to do something about those ills. This 
evolution, which was illustrated by the recent special session of the United Nations General 
Assembly on the African crisis, could have welcome implications for health development in the 
Region. 

3. Another factor is the strong political determination of many African governments to 
introduce reforms needed to launch the continent on sound development tracks. 

4. The third is a heightened awareness of the strengths and limitations of the role of 
bilateral and multilateral development agencies, in particular those of the United Nations 
system. As demonstrated by experiences in the recent conduct of emergency relief operations 
iri the drought-stricken countries of the African Region, there is a healthy and growing trend 
within the United Nations family and bilateral donor community to review policies and 
approaches, so as to mount a single-purpose multisectoral integrated attack on human misery 
and destitution, which is the lot of most Africans. 

5. These developments have equally exercised WHO in the African Region, which has witnessed 
significant changes since February 1985 in response to the magnitude of the development 
problem in Africa. The August-September issue of World Health magazine accurately summarizes 
the restructuring measures adopted in the Region. 



REORGANIZATION OF THE REGIONAL SECRETARIAT STRUCTURE 

6. This has been one of the most important developments that have affected WHO in the 
Region in recent memory. Governments of the Region, the Director-General, and WHO staff in 
the field and at the Regional Office in Brazzaville closely participated in this significant 
endeavour, which was dictated by the manifest need for more effective WHO support to Member 
States of the African Region. 

7. In the new arrangements, priority attention has naturally been devoted to the regional 
network of country offices. Internationally recruited WHO representatives are already either 
in place or have been appointed in all but one country, following implementation of 
resolution AFR/RC35/R7 of the thirty-fifth session of the Regional Committee for Africa, 
which invited the Regional Director gradually to put an end to the experiment of using 
nationals as WHO programme coordinators. 

8. WHO country offices occupy a strategic position in the new set-up, in that they are 
expected to provide effective leadership at the country level in galvanizing actions and 
resources in support of health development, particularly the primary health care (PHC) 
approach, in monitoring the health for all (HFA) process, and managing WHO1s technical 
cooperation activities. Increased authority and responsibility for programme management have 
been delegated to the representatives to enable them to carry out their expanded role. For 
the same purpose they are being provided with administrative assistants who will perform 
programme support functions related to the management of WHO activities at the country level, 
and operate the newly established AFROРОС (AFRO Programme Operations Coordination) system in 
the country offices. Additionally, information and documentation officers are being assigned 
to these offices to assist in coordinating the flow of information between the countries and 
WHO, and also process reports from the districts on the implementation of PHC, 

9. The new regional structure features three subregional health development offices, each 
located in one of the African sub-regions. These offices comprise multidisciplinarу health 
development teams - organized like a rapid-deployment task force - to provide prompt WHO 
technical and material support to Member States, especially in implementation of HFA 
strategies based on PHC. Each subregional office has three teams whose activities correspond 
closely to the classified list of programmes for the Seventh General Programme of Work, viz: 
a strategic support team for health systems Infrastructure activities, a technical support 
team for health science and technology activities, and an administrative support team for 
programme support activities. 

10. Among the major reforms introduced at the Regional Office in Brazzaville, mention should 
be made of the following: the office of the Regional Director has a unit responsible for HFA 
strategy coordination, leadership, advocacy and monitoring, as well as relations with 
governing bodies. The Director of Programme Management (DPM) is assisted by a technical 
adviser, who also has supervisory responsibility for the new Programme Operations 
Coordination (РОС) unit. Three technical programme management units reporting to the DPM are 
charged with the following responsibilities: support to national health systems (PM1), 
public health programmes in support of general health promotion and protection (PM2), and 
health science and technology in relation to disease prevention and control (PM3). The 
divisions responsible for coordination, promotion and information (DCP), and programme 
support (DSP) have equally been reorganized to provide efficient back-up services to 
programme implementation at all levels. 

11. Many new appointments have been made and some staff reassigned to strengthen the new 
arrangements at all levels• The set-up is already functioning and producing a positive 
impact in the countries, as noted by the Regional Director during his country visits, and by 
a number of government representatives at the thirty-sixth session of the Regional 
Committee. The new regional secretariat structure has therefore moved into a phase of 
productive stability. 

FINANCIAL CRISIS 

12. Perhaps never before has the financial situation of WHO in the Region been as serious as 
since last year, with as yet no bright prospects in sight• The severe budgetary cuts could 
not have come at a worse juncture, just as the Region was reorganizing itself for the hot 
race towards the year 2000. The subregional health development offices had been planned to 



be operational from 1985, but action had to be delayed until early 1986 because of resource 
constraints, which have continued to hamper the proper functioning of those offices equipped 
only with a skeleton staff. At the Regional Office, many posts have been frozen at a time 
when the workload and responsibilities of the Regional Office have increased in response to 
the critical situation in the Region. Moreover, the severe drop in the US dollar exchange 
rate has pushed up the costs of programme operations, over and above the sharp inflationary 
treads in most countries of the Region. This gloomy situation is of great concern to Member 
States of the Region, as noted during the recent thirty-sixth session of the Regional 
Committee. 

ACCELERATING THE ACHIEVEMENT OF HFA THROUGH ACTIVITIES AT THE LOCAL LEVEL 

13. The Regional Director presented to the thirty-fifth session of the Regional Committee, 
in September 1985, a plan for accelerating the implementation of PHC in Member States of the 
Region, with the objective of attaining health for all by the year 2000 (HFA/2000). This 
plan is now in the phase of implementation in the Region. A three-year overlapping scenario 
for supporting PHC is proposed in the plan, as follows: 

(i) 1986 一 operational support for PHC (peripheral level) 

(ii) 1987 - technical support for PHC (intermediate level) 

(iii) 1988 - strategic support for PHC (central level). 

14. A survey recently carried out by WHO representatives showed that several countries have 
initiated district-focused implementation of PHC； the majority have formed district 
management committees and district health committees, both of which require strengthening. 
The country offices and subregional offices are providing support to these initiatives. A 
major requirement for successful implementation of PHC at district level is adequate 
decentralization of national administrative and managerial responsibility. 

AFRICAN IMMUNIZATION YEAR 

15. The Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI) is of high significance in Africa because 
it is one of the key PHC elements for achieving HFA/2000. It aims at reducing the high 
mortality and morbidity caused by EPI target diseases. 

16. The Regional Committee at its thirty-fifth session adopted resolution AFR/RC35/R9, which 
declared 1986 to be African Immunization Year, focused on the following objectives: 

(1) to substantially increase immunization coverage of target populations during 1986; 

(2) to establish a mechanism for sustained immunization services, which will ensure 
universal delivery of immunization and high vaccination coverage of target 
populations by 1990. 

At the time of writing it is not possible to evaluate the effectiveness and impact of 
activities related to the African Immunization Year campaign, but there are sufficient 
indications to show that this regional initiative has boosted implementation of EPI in the 
Region. 

INTERSECTORAL COOPERATION FOR HEALTH 

17• As a follow-up to the round-table held at the Regional Office in December 1985 on 
intersectoral cooperation in national HFA strategies, and to the Technical Discussions on 
this subject at the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly in May 1986, three subregional 
workshops are planned in November 1986 with the aim of testing the ideas of the two meetings 
mentioned above on a concrete footing at the district level. The following themes will be 
addressed: 

Sub-Region I 

Sub-Region II 

Water, sanitation and housing 

Population, food and nutrition 

Sub-Region III Education, information and life-style. 



COOPERATION WITH OTHER AGENCIES 

18. Intersectoral collaboration in the African Region has found practical expression in the 
increased development of joint programming and operational activities with other agencies, 
especially those of the United Nations system, on major aspects of health care, such as food 
and nutrition with FAO, essential drugs with UNIDO, environmental control with UNEP, and 
family planning with UNFPA. 

19. Collaboration with UNICEF in particular has been intensified following a consultation 
organized in September 1985 between the Regional Directors for Africa of UNICEF and WHO. 
Country-based staff of both organizations increasingly cooperate in the formulation and 
management of integrated programmes for the accelerated attainment of HFA/2000, using the PHC 
approach. 

A NEW HEALTH SCIENCES LIBRARY 

20. A brand new health sciences library will be under construction before the turn of 1986 
to replace the present library, which is patently inadequate even for the scientific 
information needs of the Regional Office. The new library building will be supplied with the 
latest informatics hardware and linked by computer to the other libraries of WHO and the 

) United Nations system, and especially to the National Library of Medicine in Washington, DC, 
USA. The library will also support a network of health sciences libraries in the African 
Region. 

REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

21. The thirty-sixth session of the Regional Committee for Africa was held in Brazzaville 
from 10 to 17 September 1986. The session was attended by representatives from 43 Member 
States, national liberation movements recognized by the Organization of African Unity (OAU), 
the diplomatic corps, and international and nongovernmental organizations. 

22. It is significant to note that, for the first time in the history of the Region, the 
Chairman of OAU opened a session of the Regional Committee. This development, which will be 
followed up next year at the summit meeting of OAU, which has included health on its agenda, 
underscores the increasing recognition at the highest political level of the crucial role of 
a healthy population as the driving force in development. 

23. The proceedings of the Committee covered the following topics: the work of WHO in 
1985 - succinct report of the Regional Director; the diarrhoeal diseases control programme; 
the Dr Comían A. A. Quenum Prize for Public Health in Africa; ways and means of implementing 
resolutions of regional interest adopted by the World Health Assembly and Executive Board; 

I method of work and duration of the Health Assembly; economic support for national HFA 
strategies； regional programme budget policy; proposed programme budget for 1988-1989; 
Eighth General Programme of Work covering the period 1990-1995 (regional contribution)； 
revised regional antimalaria strategy; report on subregional programme meetings； report of 
the sixth meeting of the African Advisory Committee for Health Development (AACHD)； and 
finally the report of the Technical Discussions, which focused on the PHC approach and 
protection of health of farm workers during the Industrial Development Decade in Africa. 
Some of these questions that may be of immediate interest to the Executive Board can be 
briefly summarized as follows. 

Work of WHO in 1985 

24. The Committee noted that the serious financial crisis affecting the United Nations 
system had had severe adverse effects on the implementation of programme activities in 1985. 
It commended the Regional Director on actions taken to reorganize WHO'S African regional 
structure, decentralize technical and material resources, and upgrade programme efficiency. 

25. On the implementation of PHC at the district level, the Committee considered the outline 
plan prepared by the Regional Director to be a valuable tool for accelerating the attainment 
of health for all. It called on the medical and nursing professions to fully assimilate the 
concept of PHC, and on Member States to decentralize the management of national health 
systems. The Committee also stressed the need to assign high priority to the Expanded 
Programme on Immunization, the control of diarrhoeal diseases, and the essential drugs 
programme, while avoiding a vertical approach. 



26. In resolution AFR/RC36/R1, the Committee invited Member States, inter alia, to intensify 
the development of national health systems based on PHC, using as a frame of reference the 
three-year plan of action for the period 1986-1988 endorsed by the Committee at its 
thirty-fifth session. 

Dr Comían A. A. Quenum Prize for Public Health in Africa 

27. The Committee unanimously adopted the proposal of the Cameroon delegation to institute 
such a prize in view of the significance of the role played by Dr Comían A. A. Quenum in 
public health in the Region. In resolution AFR/RC36/R8 on this subject, the Committee 
invited Member States, organizations and individuals to contribute to the fund that had been 
opened by the Government of Cameroon for the prize, and recommended to the World Health 
Assembly the establishment of the prize (see Annex), 

Proposed programme budget for 1988-1989 

28. After studying the report of the Programme Sub-Committee, which had thoroughly reviewed 
the proposed programme budget for 1988-1989, the Committee noted that the budget had been 
prepared in accordance with the guidelines established by the Thirty-eighth World Health 
Assembly, that a zero growth rate in real terms had been the basis for the budgeting of 
Regional Office and regional activities, and finally that the budget adequately reflected the 
new structures and programme directions in the African Region, In resolution AFR/RC36/R2 on 
"Acceleration of the implementation of health for all in the African Region of WHO", invited 
Member States to earmark at least 5% of the Organization's regular budget funds for 
improvement of the managerial process at the district level to permit the coordination and 
integration of all PHC activities, and to derive maximum benefit from all available health 
resources so as to ensure continuity of activities at the peripheral level. 

Regional programme budget policy 

29. The Committee emphasized the need for Member States to make optimal use of WHO'S limited 
resources for activities that are consistent with health policies adopted collectively in WHO 
for the attainment of HFA/2000. It observed with satisfaction that the regional programme 
budget policy provided a useful synthesis of the existing collective policies of the 
Organization, and that it offered an effective mechanism for improving the partnership 
between Member States and WHO. Resolution AFR/RC36/R3 was adopted on this item. 

Eighth General Programme of Work (1990-1995) 

30. The Committee noted with satisfaction that the preparation of the contribution of the 
African Region to the Eighth General Programme of Work had been guided by a concern to follow 
up the Seventh General Programme of Work, with appropriate adjustments. Endorsing the 
comments and recommendations of the African Advisory Committee for Health Development (AACHD) 
and the Programme Sub-Committee, the Committee adopted resolution AFR/RC36/R5 on this subject. 

CONCLUSION 

31. Notwithstanding the very serious challenge posed to the African Region by the 
simultaneous crises of African socioeconomic development on the one hand and the dwindling 
resources of WHO and its sister agencies on the other, the Organization is now poised for 
concrete action in Member States, following the profound restructuring that has just been 
completed, and which is already noticeable in increased productivity and efficiency at all 
levels. 



ANNEX 

RESOLUTION AFR/RC36/R8. ESTABLISHMENT OF THE "DR COMLAN A. 
PRIZE FOR PUBLIC HEALTH" 

The Regional Committee, 

Considering the discussions during the thirty-sixth session of the 
for the African Region of WHO concerning the proposal of the Government 
the memory of the late Dr Comían A. A. Quenum by the establishment of a 
health bearing his name； 

Bearing in mind paragraphs 6.6 and 6.7 of the Financial Regulations of WHO; 

1. PAYS TRIBUTE to the memory of Dr Comían A. A. Quenum; 

2. EXPRESSES its gratitude to the Government of Cameroon for its timely and appropriate 
initiative； 

3. INVITES Member States, organizations and individuals to follow the example of the 
Government of Cameroon by contributing to the fund that has been opened for the prize； 

4. RECOMMENDS to the Executive Board and the World Health Assembly the establishment of the 
"Dr Comían A. A. Quenum Prize for Public Health in Africa". 

A. QUENUM 

Regional Committee 
of Cameroon to honour 
prize for public 

Sixth meeting, 16 September 1986 


